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September 13, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Joint Crafts Council, International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117 (Security Officers - Appendix N) Memorandum of Agreement for the period of January 1, 2006, through December 31, 2008.  This agreement covers approximately 65 employees in the Department of Executive Services, Facilities Management Division.

The Security Officers bargaining unit has been established since 1993 as a part of the Joint Crafts Council, a coalition of ten unions that bargain with the county for a master contract to cover all the unions, plus a separate Appendix for each bargaining unit group.  Prior to the unions’ ratification of the 2006 -2008 Joint Crafts agreement, the Security Officers unit filed a petition with the Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC).  The petition requested an election to determine if another organization would replace Teamsters Local 117 as the Security Officers bargaining representative.  Because of the pending PERC case, the Security Officers Appendix was not included when I transmitted the 2006 - 2008 Joint Crafts contract to council.  Subsequently, the Security Officers withdrew the PERC petition; thus Teamsters Local 117 continues to represent the bargaining unit.  Teamsters Local 117 and the county agree that the Security Officers bargaining unit will remain under the Joint Crafts collective bargaining agreement and agree to include Appendix N as part of that agreement.  The 2006 – 2008 Joint Crafts contract is currently in the legislation process as proposed Ordinance 2007-0421.

Most of the revisions in Appendix N (which was Appendix L in the prior agreement) are meant to clarify existing provisions regarding step advancement, schedule changes and shift bidding.  There is a new Security Officer – Dispatch classification established, as a result of a classification review conducted by Human Resources Division.  The Security Sergeant classification receives a one-range pay increase based on an internal equity analysis.

Cost-of-living increases for 2006, 2007, and 2008 are provided in the Joint Crafts Council agreement, and follow the standard county settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Richard Hayes, Acting Labor Relations Manager, 

at 206-205-8005, at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff



  Nancy Glaser, Policy Staff Director



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer Designee, Department of Executive

Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Director, Human Resources Division (HRD), DES


Richard Hayes, Acting Labor Relations Manager, HRD, DES

